Report on Shackleton Crossing

November 27 – December 1, 2009

Expedition from C/V Clelia II

Expedition Leader: David Hahn
For Thanksgiving Day, the captain had done his part in putting Clelia II in through the reefs and rocks blocking the entrance to King Haakon Bay.  Our intention had been to get an early start with our team of eight climbers at Peggotty Bluff, where in May of 1916, Shackleton began his desperate trek across the island in search of help for his stranded crew.  Instead, I went out on deck at 2:30 AM and didn't like the constant rain and wind.  Things did not improve much with the passage of a few hours and I began to see our chances for accomplishing the crossing -on a relatively tight schedule- slipping away.  The rain was not a great problem for a little tourism though, provided we had a warm, dry ship to return to.  Most of us landed anyway at Peggotty and strolled about looking at elephant seals and the cloud-covered interior glaciers of South Georgia.  I decided that our best chance to proceed would be with an attempt the following morning, this one from Possession Bay on the more regularly visited Northeast shore of the island.

We scanned as many weather satellite images as we could gather and made our best guesses that a lull would present itself.  Sure enough, on Nov. 28th, my 2:30 AM check showed much calmer conditions.  With an early breakfast and much help from the ship's crew, we went over the side and into the Zodiacs at 4 AM in Possession Bay.  By then, of course, it was raining and the wind was building, but we knew it was our last chance to make the crossing.  We had to give it a try.  It took about two hours on the shore, with waves crashing and fur seals barking out warnings about their space, in order to get geared up, roped up and moving out.  I led our first rope with Louise Paton and Jim Moore on board.  Deirdre Galbraith tied in with Larry Huntington and Peter Hillary's team of Shiera Brady Henderson and Allen Roberts brought up the rear.  It took me twenty minutes of trudging through snow and fog before I found a crevasse bridge to break through with both legs.  My big backpack kept me on the surface while Louise and Jim put enough tension on the rope for me to claw my way back from the edge.

We made pretty good progress through Shackleton Gap until we could actually look down to see Peggotty Bluff and rejoin our intended path onto the Murray Snowfield.  Cloud and wind came and went a bit on this first day but as we neared our intended first camp at the dramatic Trident Ridge, it seemed that more cloud and more wind came. and very little of either went away.  It is nerve-wracking to build tents in a wind, and it is difficult to cook with any efficiency in swirling snow, but we managed to get everybody fed, watered and sheltered before darkness came on.  I was also able to get out a sat phone call to the Clelia II to let them know we were ok in our own private snowstorm.

The tents were rocked by blasts of wind continually through the night.  I was not optimistic at 4 AM that we'd be able to make forward progress on such a stormy day.  We were faced with the possibility of calling it quits and asking the ship to pick us back up in Possession.  But by 5 AM things seemed to be quieting and there was even a bit of blue sky to be seen.  We fired the stoves and rallied the troops.  I had my eye on the time as we got climbing at 8 AM since this second day would be our biggest.  We needed to make progress.  First up was a climb of the steep snowslopes leading to the very gap in the ridge that Shackleton, Worsley and Crean had passed through on their journey.  We didn't repeat their wild glissade down the other side though.  Rather, we picked our way carefully down, trying to avoid avalanche slopes and crevassed sections as we got rid of about 1,200 vertical feet in elevation.  The team battled mis-behaving sleds while post-holing down the wet and heavy snow.  Then began our long push across the Crean Glacier.  I warned the teams of the likelihood that major winds would come to find us, as they always had in my previous trips on the Crean.  And I warned them of the crevasses we were sure to find.  We did find those, sticking snowshoes through about a dozen holes -thankfully without injury or great inconvenience.  The wind, much to my amazement, stayed away.  It turned into a wonderful day and we stripped to base layers for a few hours at midday.  The going was somewhat slow due to unconsolidated recent snows, but everybody seemed strong and game for putting in a big day.  Ten and a half hours after our start, we pitched tents in the middle of the Fortuna Glacier -once more in cloud and moderate wind.  I'd almost finished with the cooking for the evening when it began to rain, but by that point, everybody else was tucked away inside.

The rain continued with varying ferocity during the night, and as one would now expect, it was still ugly and mean out when I checked things at 4 AM.  Five AM seemed a lot better.  We knocked down camp and prepared to free ourselves from the glaciers.  Navigation was quite difficult on this day, with strong wind and zero visibility.  Eventually, we found our way up to Breakwind Pass and staggered through it under our heavy loads and in the teeth of a strengthening storm.  I called our ship then and told them we hoped to meet them on the shore of Fortuna Bay in one or two hours.  I was just off by about two additional hours.  We had an exciting and arduous decent of the 2000 vertical feet separating us from the bay.  Deep, wet snow and continuing white-out conditions made things tough enough on the steep set of valleys and gullies we needed to negotiate.  But to spice things up, we were regularly blasted by seventy-mile-per-hour wind gusts.  As we finally gained a little visibility, we could make our way out of the gulley (important since its vertical rock walls threatened to trap us at the point where the snow ran out and the waterfalls began) and ultimately out of the snow and ice.  Then the only trouble was that our packs got extremely heavy as we added the sled-loads to our backs for the last soggy walk down to the shore.  Immediately, we found ourselves in the midst of a herd of Reindeer, seemingly unconcerned with our strange presence (Norwegian whalers brought them to the island many years ago. the whalers left but the reindeer stayed).  Then we passed our first king penguins and at last we got into the tussock grass inhabited by fur seals and baby elephant seals.  By that point, I was in conversation with our ship's expedition staff and we'd decided to end our Shackleton Crossing right there at Fortuna Bay rather than pushing on to Stromness.  We'd accomplished the mountaineering challenges of the route and what remained was only a hike. one that didn't seem to make too much sense in driving wind and rain without any views.  Besides, the ship and her other passengers had been catering exclusively to my team's needs for long enough.  We needed to declare victory and finish up. which left one last hurdle.  Getting into the Zodiacs with massive waves crashing on the rocky shore.  The boat drivers did their part, timing things perfectly in order to let the biggest sets of waves pass.  The sailors from the ship helped immensely as well, jumping into the surf in their waders in order to steady the boats.  And our climbers did their jobs, getting the gear and themselves into the heaving boats without breaking any legs.  We still got a massive wave to break over the team, just as a parting shot from the Shackleton Traverse, but by then we were all laughing and smiling, soaking wet, but excited to the core for what we'd endured and accomplished.

Dave Hahn
